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To:  Chairwoman Senator Beverly Gossage and the honorable members of the Senate Public 
Health and Welfare Committee, 

My name is Kelly R. Gordon and I am a proponent for and testifying in favor of SB112.  I am 
president elect of Kansas Association of Nurse Anesthetists. 
 
I reside in Olathe, and I have been a practicing CRNA for 23 years.  Prior to becoming a CRNA, I 
worked as a Registered nurse at Childrens Mercy Hospital in the Neonatal Intensive Care Unit as 
well as the University of Kansas Medical Center Cardiothoracic Intensive Care for approximately 
10 years.  I now own and operate Ethos Anesthesia Services, LLC which offers all aspects of 
anesthesia needs for ambulatory surgery centers, hospitals, and dental offices nationwide and 
US Virgin Islands.  I have practiced in all settings from the Anesthesia care team model 
alongside anesthesiologists, to rural settings where I am the only anesthesia provider.  In 23 
years, I have not been able to practice to my full scope due to current archaic statute verbiage.   
 
Practicing independently with surgeons, podiatrists, and dentists has always been a 
collaborative arrangement.  Currently, I must rely on the surgeons or dentists DEA to obtain the 
medications needed for my anesthetic.  I am the provider ordering the medications because I 
am the provider administering, but I am having to utilize another professions DEA to do so and 
you should find this highly unacceptable as I do.  This means the orders are also being sent to 
the DEA holders address not to the anesthesia provider.  If there is a recall on a medication 
those notices are also going to the DEA owner and not the anesthesia provider.  I, as the 
anesthesia provider, am ultimately the one responsible for the medications ordered and 
administered.  It only makes sense that I also have the ability to obtain a DEA. 
 
CRNAs in Kansas cannot currently practice independently alongside a podiatrist because CRNAs 
are not allowed to complete a History and Physical which current statute verbiage states must 
be completed by a physician.  CRNAs perform H&Ps during the perioperative phase on every 
patient prior to any anesthetic.  CRNAs are also Advanced Practice Registered Nurses who are 
allowed to write H&Ps, but unlike APRNs, we administer DEA pharmaceuticals on a daily basis 
which make sense in opening our ability to practice to the extent we are highly trained and 
knowledgeable to provide care in.  This requirement ultimately costs the facility and the patient 
more money which contributes to the rising costs of healthcare.   
 
In the anesthesia realm, the CRNA practicing independently orders and administers the 
anesthesia plan that they have chosen for each individual patient to the full extent of their 
licensure.  It would be wise to modify the verbiage to allow for the CRNA to take care of 
patients to the full extent of their scope of practice. 



 
 
I would respectfully request that the Senate adopt SB112 for the betterment of Kansas CRNAs 
practice and the patients we care for. 
 
 
Sincerely, 
 
Kelly R. Gordon MA, CRNA 
Ethos Anesthesia Services, LLC 
Chief Anesthesia Executive Officer/Owner 
Kansas Association of Nurse Anesthetists:  President Elect. 
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